

# Innovative Approaches to COVID-19 Case Investigation and Contact Tracing

Public Health Reports I-6 © 2022, Association of Schools and Programs of Public Health All rights reserved. Article reuse guidelines: sagepub.com/journals-permissions DOI: 10.1177/00333549221120454 journals.sagepub.com/home/phr

(S)SAGE

Maryam B. Haddad, PhD, FNP<sup>1</sup><sup>(1)</sup>; Jody E. McLean, MPH<sup>1</sup>; Sue S. Feldman, PhD, RN<sup>2</sup><sup>(1)</sup>; Erin E. Sizemore, MPH<sup>1</sup><sup>(1)</sup>; and Melanie M. Taylor, MD, MPH<sup>1</sup><sup>(1)</sup>

## Keywords

COVID-19, case investigation, contact tracing, exposure notification, information technology, public health

Until COVID-19, the greatest national public health crisis was the 1918 influenza pandemic, which was covered extensively by *Public Health Reports*.<sup>1-6</sup> Extrapolating from their knowledge of tuberculosis, public health authorities at that time exhorted ill people to remain home to break the chain of respiratory transmission.<sup>7</sup> Other contemporaneous appeals that reverberate a century later include "avoid needless crowding," "stay in the open air," "wear a gauze mask over the nose and mouth," and "keep away from houses where there are influenza cases."<sup>2</sup>

In 2020, COVID-19 spurred case investigation and contact tracing at levels never seen in the United States.<sup>8-12</sup> Until vaccines, therapeutics, and SARS-CoV-2 tests became available, mitigation measures were strictly nonpharmaceutical. These included physical distancing, wearing face masks, and enhancing ventilation. In this context, state, tribal, local, and territorial health departments relied on asking people with COVID-19 to isolate and share information about close contacts (ie, case investigation) so that exposed people could be notified and asked to quarantine, ideally before they themselves became infectious (ie, contact tracing).<sup>13-17</sup>

This supplemental issue of *Public Health Reports* provides firsthand examples of how public health departments across the United States reprioritized workflow and redirected staff to accommodate fluctuating COVID-19 incidence during 2020-2021, incorporated new partners to augment case investigation and contact tracing, evolved processes to improve outreach to disproportionately affected community groups, used digital tools for case and contact management and for proximity technology or exposure notification, and evaluated the effectiveness of these innovative strategies.

# Public Health Workforce

#### Human Resources

Initially, health departments diverted staff who worked as disease investigators for other communicable diseases to

perform COVID-19 case investigation and contact tracing. However, the increased workload quickly became overwhelming.<sup>12,18-21</sup> The March 2020 US Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security Act included an infusion of resources to hire additional public health personnel, including contact tracers.<sup>9,16</sup> As described in the case study from Michigan, the CDC Foundation's COVID-19 Corps expedited the recruitment of contracted telephone-based contact tracers, including people who speak languages other than English, based on the needs of that jurisdiction.<sup>20</sup> Ensuring staff fluency in additional languages also characterized effective community outreach in New York City, Phoenix, and Salt Lake City.<sup>19-22</sup>

# Staff Roles

Unlike the approach often used in other disease investigations, national guidance for COVID-19 distinguished between the tasks of case investigation and contact tracing. This bifurcated model, which streamlined staff training, was also proposed in anticipation that each case interview would yield multiple close contacts for follow-up.<sup>15</sup> In jurisdictions opting to use telephone-based contact tracing, the bifurcated model appeared more common.<sup>19,20</sup> Other jurisdictions used a joint staffing approach.<sup>12</sup> At one city's drivethrough rapid testing site, for example, if one car occupant received a positive test result, both case investigation for that person and contact tracing for all other car occupants began concurrently.<sup>22</sup> In another community, integrating

COVID-19 Response, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention,

Atlanta, GA, USA <sup>2</sup> University of Alabama at Birmingham, Birmingham, AL, USA

Corresponding Author:

Maryam B. Haddad, PhD, FNP, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, COVID-19 Response, 1600 Clifton Rd NE, US 12-4, Atlanta, GA 30329, USA. Email: mhaddad@cdc.gov

these tasks and cross-training field workers to collect nasopharyngeal swab specimens among household contacts also helped improve timeliness and new case detection.<sup>23</sup>

#### Training

With the contact tracing workforce projected to expand from approximately 2200 to >100 000 personnel nationwide, asynchronous online trainings, such as those offered by the Association of State and Territorial Health Officials (ASTHO)<sup>24</sup> and Johns Hopkins University,<sup>25</sup> helped orient new staff. ASTHO's no-cost *Making Contact* training was completed by 90 643 people during April–December 2020, demonstrating the feasibility of this method of instruction for rapidly educating a workforce responding to emergent threats.<sup>26</sup>

## **Novel Digital Tools**

## Exposure Notification

Piloted in August 2020 by the University of Alabama at Birmingham and eventually offered in 26 states, the exposure notification mobile application (app) programming interface developed by Google LLC and Apple Inc emerged as a technology to alert smartphone users who had opted to activate the app about potential SARS-CoV-2 exposures, generally before the health department was able to conduct the case interview and elicit close contact names.<sup>27,28</sup> In California, which had the highest public uptake of this technology, app users anonymously notified their potential contacts a median of 4 days after COVID-19 symptom onset or diagnostic testing date.<sup>29</sup> In one state that chose not to offer exposure notification to the public, a university developed its own on-campus proximity technology smartphone app for the 2020-2021 academic year.<sup>30</sup>

## Symptom Monitoring

Modeled after Ebola virus quarantine protocols,<sup>31</sup> another key principle in early COVID-19 guidance was the concept of daily symptom monitoring of people with COVID-19 and their close contacts. This ongoing interaction by telephone, text, or other means allowed the health department to assess whether people under isolation and quarantine could safely remain at home. For example, an initially asymptomatic close contact might develop symptoms and need assistance in seeking medical attention and, if diagnosed with COVID-19, timely case investigation. Other people under isolation and quarantine might benefit from support services, such as food and medicine delivery, to be able to stay home.<sup>12-15</sup> Digital tools for daily symptom monitoring also had utility for schools and other settings when in-person gatherings resumed. At least two-thirds of states adopted digital tools to support automation of daily symptom monitoring.<sup>28</sup>

# Data Integration and Systems Interoperability

Each state and territory has a list of notifiable diseases required to be reported to public health officials, and every health department has a case-based surveillance system to gather information about those reports. For most diseases, the standard procedure is that only positive test results, along with certain patient-level data elements to enable follow-up, are reportable. Therefore, few public health surveillance systems had an existing infrastructure with the technological capacity to manage the volume of reports generated by the August 25, 2020-April 3, 2022, requirement that laboratories report not only each positive test result but also all negative SARS-CoV-2 test results to their respective state, tribal, local, or territorial health department.<sup>32-34</sup> Although interoperability across surveillance, case investigation, and contact tracing systems is ideal,<sup>15</sup> most states appeared to have used different platforms for each step in the process, often relying on vendors that had not previously supported public health workflows.<sup>28</sup>

Several case studies in this supplemental issue of Public Health Reports describe how surveillance coordinators, epidemiologists, and program managers successfully incorporated technology to accommodate and organize the additional workload that COVID-19 generated for their health departments. During Arizona's July 2020 COVID-19 surge, Maricopa County received a median of 1415 positive SARS-CoV-2 test results through the statewide communicable disease database each day, yet 88% of residents with positive test results were contacted by text message within 1 day. The county health department credits its ability to pivot quickly to use of preexisting, familiar, and locally customizable information technology resources.<sup>20</sup> In Michigan, on the other hand, the state health department worked with an outside consulting firm to build a new platform using commercial software, which enabled the state to manage contact tracing and symptom monitoring during a September-November 2020 COVID-19 surge.<sup>19</sup> The Chicago Department of Public Health also used software to ensure that starting in December 2020, everyone with a positive test result received an automated telephone call or text message that provided instructions about isolation and when to seek medical attention or additional support.35

A successful example of system interoperability at the national level was the implementation of infrastructure supporting the COVID-19 exposure notification mobile app programming interface. The Association of Public Health Laboratories, through a collaboration with Google LLC, Apple Inc, and Microsoft Corporation, provided the infrastructure to connect all statewide implementations via a nationwide multitenant verification server. This nationwide server allowed states and territories to offer exposure notification without encumbering their own servers. In addition, smartphone users who opted to use the technology could be notified of potential SARS-CoV-2 exposures in any of the 26 states offering exposure notification, provided their smartphone app was activated when the exposure occurred.<sup>27</sup>

## **Face-to-Face Interactions**

Although the use of technology produced efficiencies, the value of in-person human interaction, particularly in communities where telecommunication can be unreliable or other access barriers exist, is explored in other articles in this issue. In contexts as disparate as an American Indian reservation in rural Arizona and 50 neighborhood cohorts in New York City, public health field teams visited homes, offering inperson education and assessment.<sup>21,23</sup> This in-person outreach resulted in same-day case investigation and contact notification at the reservation in Arizona<sup>23</sup> and successful home visits for more than two-thirds of New York City residents with COVID-19 and close contacts who could not be reached by telephone.<sup>21</sup> In Chicago, the health department subcontracted federally qualified health centers and community-based organizations serving areas of economic hardship to hire community members to serve as on-site case investigators and contact tracers, resulting in twice as much completeness of these activities when compared with case investigations and contact notifications assigned to the health department.<sup>35</sup> The free COVID-19 testing location situated in a demographically diverse part of Salt Lake City included staff who could discreetly initiate case investigation and contact tracing through the car window, in either English or Spanish, immediately after the positive test result; more than half of people who received these services self-identified as either Hispanic or non-White.<sup>22</sup>

## Institutions of Higher Education

#### Surge Staffing for Health Department Partners

Early in the pandemic—before health departments were able to hire new staff—undergraduate and graduate students in the United States volunteered to serve as case investigators and contact tracers.<sup>19,20,22,36,37</sup> Their willingness to work outside traditional business hours and to staff virtual call centers was particularly valuable to the health departments that they supported. One recommendation for more efficient deployments during future public health emergencies is to have preexisting service/learning programs and memoranda of understanding between public health entities and academic partners that include credentialing public health students to train with student response teams and assist health departments with data entry, epidemiologic analyses, or other short-term needs.<sup>20,36,37</sup>

## **On-Campus Innovations**

As colleges and universities prepared to resume in-person learning for the fall 2020 semester, some formed response teams to assist with the anticipated demand for on-campus COVID-19 case investigation and contact tracing.<sup>37,38</sup> Harrington et al describe how one university's multidisciplinary team ensured compliance with isolation and quarantine in residential housing. Network visualizations also helped target interventions based on transmission links rather than unnecessarily disrupting in-person classes.<sup>38</sup> An example of innovation on another university campus was a smartphone app that created a personalized "radar" of recent proximity to other app users, including the proportion who later received a positive test result or Ware Contacts of someone who had received a positive test result for SARS-CoV-2.<sup>30</sup>

## Public Acceptability

As the COVID-19 pandemic stretched on, public goodwill to follow public health recommendations lagged.<sup>12</sup> Selfdescribed political ideology, for example, was associated with the likelihood to support using smartphones for public health purposes.<sup>39</sup> Nevertheless, a spring 2021 national survey found high levels of willingness to participate in COVID-19 contact tracing, quarantine, and exposure notification, provided that public health communications were perceived as coming from trusted sources, most notably the personal health care providers with whom people had an established relationship before the pandemic.<sup>40</sup> Building stronger relationships and better coordination between the multifaceted health care delivery systems and their public health counterparts should be a focus in planning for future public health challenges.

# **Effectiveness and Evaluation**

Because COVID-19 case investigation and contact tracing had to be implemented rapidly, public health jurisdictions generally devised their own approaches,8-17 limiting later assessments of their effectiveness in curtailing SARS-CoV-2 spread to metrics such as the proportion of people with positive test results who completed a case interview within a certain time frame or the number of close contacts elicited per interview.<sup>9,12,19-23,35,38,41</sup> Many case interviews appear to have resulted in no or few named close contacts<sup>9,35,41</sup>; whether a bifurcated or joint staffing model was more productive remains unclear.<sup>12,15</sup> Even less is known about whether this resource-intensive activity affected isolation and quarantine decisions or, ultimately, reduced transmission. The impact of case investigation and contact tracing on COVID-19 incidence and hospitalizations is, thus, generally estimated through modeling studies.<sup>11,42</sup>

Measuring the effectiveness of exposure notification is even more challenging. As multiple authors in this supplemental issue point out,<sup>27,29,43,44</sup> the anonymity features of this technology preclude assessment of the degree to which smartphone app users are representative of the underlying population giving rise to COVID-19 cases, how consistently they choose to notify potential contacts of a positive test result through the app, and whether contacts became more likely to stay home, seek testing, wear face masks, or otherwise change behavior upon receiving such a notification. The SimAEN modeling tool allows public health authorities to forecast the expected effect that implementing exposure notification could have on the effective reproduction number in their jurisdiction.<sup>43</sup> The convenience sample of exposure notification users in Washington State44 and the key performance indicators from California<sup>29</sup> confirmed the expectation that this technology was nearly always more timely than conventional contact tracing. Respondents in Washington State also provided the helpful insight that 84% of notified close contacts were more likely to self-monitor for COVID-19 symptoms after receiving a notification, although only 39% of close contacts reported staying home while awaiting test results.44

## **Conclusions and Lessons Learned**

At the start of the COVID-19 pandemic in the United States, national guidance conveyed an expectation that every positive test result be routed for timely case investigation and contact tracing by public health authorities. Even with an influx of additional staffing and technology innovations, however, investigation of each case proved too resource-intensive to sustain; revised guidance gave health departments the latitude to prioritize those diagnosed in the past 5 or 6 days and cases occurring among household contacts, in congregate facilities, or in other groups locally defined as having an increased risk of severe COVID-19 outcomes.<sup>12-15,45</sup> Despite additional flexibilities, including reduced duration of isolation and quarantine, public support for contact tracing continued to decline. Given the widespread availability of vaccination, at-home antigen test kits, face masks, and other prevention tools, public health strategies changed, endeavoring to empower individuals with messages such as "help protect yourself and others" and "how to talk to your close contacts" (ie, case-driven notification).<sup>12,46,47</sup> New websites aimed directly at members of the public included a quarantine and isolation calculator<sup>48</sup> and a mechanism to alert close contacts anonymously via email or text (https://tellyourcontacts.org).

During the first 2 years of the COVID-19 pandemic, most publications focused on describing this new pathogen and the spectrum of disease that it causes, diagnostic and treatment tools, and development and effectiveness of vaccines. Few publications have focused on how state, tribal, local, and territorial health departments worked to protect the communities they serve. This supplemental issue of *Public Health Reports* highlights how health departments quickly adapted and used innovative approaches to implement case investigation and contact tracing under rapidly changing circumstances and often challenging work conditions. Although COVID-19 revealed multiple fault lines in our public health infrastructure, health departments benefited from an influx of new personnel, strengthened partnerships with health care facilities and institutions of higher education, and developed new collaborations with industry, particularly in the development and deployment of digital tools. Adoption of new technology has introduced efficiencies that will ideally remain in place and continue to support health departments as they refocus on traditional core services. The months and years between major threat events—when health departments and health care delivery systems are not in crisis mode—is the time to hone communication channels and address interoperability challenges.

Public Health Reports 00(0)

Case investigation and contact tracing, including additional services to support isolation and quarantine, might be viewed as relics of the COVID-19 response, but these valuable public health activities continue every day for tuberculosis, HIV, sexually transmitted infections, and other communicable diseases, as they did before. It is our hope that some of the innovative strategies and tools developed for the COVID-19 response will bolster those activities, particularly for diseases that disproportionately affect certain communities. Some of the COVID-19 contact tracing workforce could be cross-trained and transitioned to work on contact tracing for other diseases. Finally, we hope that incorporating the enthusiasm and talents of students and other community members into more aspects of a health department's day-to-day work will help build understanding and support for the role of public health in society, as well as propel more people into careers in public service.

#### Acknowledgments

The guest editors thank all of the authors who submitted articles for this supplemental issue. We are also indebted to the 64 peer reviewers who contributed their subject matter expertise. Furthermore, we thank our Centers for Disease Control and Prevention colleagues in the Contact Tracing and Innovations Section of the COVID-19 Response, as well as Margaret A. Honein, PhD, and Dale A. Rose, PhD, for their support.

#### Disclaimers

The findings and conclusions in this editorial are those of the authors and do not necessarily represent the official position of the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Use of trade names and commercial sources is for identification only and does not imply endorsement.

#### **Declaration of Conflicting Interests**

The authors declared no potential conflicts of interest with respect to the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article.

#### Funding

The authors disclosed receipt of the following financial support for the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article: This supplement was supported by the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention through contract 75D30121P11119.

#### **ORCID** iDs

Maryam B. Haddad, PhD, FNP D https://orcid.org/0000-0001-6327-068X

Sue S. Feldman, PhD, RN (D https://orcid.org/0000-0002-1173-3993 Erin E. Sizemore, MPH (D https://orcid.org/0000-0003-3232-0546 Melanie M. Taylor, MD, MPH (D https://orcid.org/0000-0002-1786-6295

#### References

- 1. US Public Health Service. Influenza a probable cause of fever of undetermined nature in southern states. *Public Health Rep.* 1918;33(25):1003.
- 2. Lumsden LL. Influenza: avoid it and prevent its spread. *Public Health Rep.* 1918;33(41):1731-1732.
- Frost WH, Sydenstricker E. Influenza in Maryland: preliminary statistics of certain localities. *Public Health Rep.* 1919;34(11):491-504.
- 4. Stanley LL. Influenza at San Quentin Prison, California. *Public Health Rep.* 1919;34(19):996-1008.
- Jordan EO, Reed DB, Fink EB. Influenza in three Chicago groups. *Public Health Rep.* 1919;34(28):1528-1545.
- Frost WH. The epidemiology of influenza. *Public Health Rep.* 1919;34(33):1823-1836.
- Tomes N. "Destroyer and teacher": managing the masses during the 1918-1919 influenza pandemic. *Public Health Rep.* 2010;125(suppl 3):48-62. doi:10.1177/003335491012 50S308
- Taylor MM, Spencer KD, Walke HT. COVID-19 contact tracing as an enduringly important public health tool. *JAMA Health Forum*. 2021;2(3):e210189. doi:10.1001/jamahealthforum.2021.0189
- Spencer KD, Chung CL, Stargel A, et al. COVID-19 case investigation and contact tracing efforts from health departments—United States, June 25–July 24, 2020. *MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep.* 2021;70(3):83-87. doi:10.15585/mmwr. mm7003a3
- Honein MA, Christie A, Rose DA, et al; CDC COVID-19 Response Team. Summary of guidance for public health strategies to address high levels of community transmission of SARS-CoV-2 and related deaths, December 2020. *MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep.* 2020;69(49):1860-1867. doi:10.15585/ mmwr.mm6949e2
- Rainisch G, Jeon S, Pappas D, et al. Estimated COVID-19 cases and hospitalizations averted by case investigation and contact tracing in the US. *JAMA Netw Open*. 2022;5(3):e244042. doi:10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2022.4042
- Harper-Hardy P, Ruebush E, Allen M, Carlin M, Plescia M, Blumenstock JS. COVID-19 case investigation and contact tracing programs and practice: snapshots from the field. *J Public Health Manag Pract*. 2022;28(4):353-357. doi:10. 1097/PHH.000000000001488M
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Case investigation and contact tracing: part of a multipronged approach to fight the COVID-19 pandemic. Updated February 28, 2022. Accessed May 27, 2022. https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/ php/principles-contact-tracing.html

- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Contact tracing for COVID-19. Updated February 10, 2022. Accessed May 27, 2022. https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/php/ contact-tracing/contact-tracing.plan/contact-tracing.html
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Interim guidance on developing a COVID-19 case investigation & contact tracing plan: overview. Updated February 28, 2022. Accessed May 27, 2022. https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/php/ contact-tracing/contact-tracing-plan/overview.html
- CDC Foundation. CDC Foundation sets up surge staff for success. Accessed May 27, 2022. https://www.cdcfoundation.org/ stories/cdc-foundation-sets-surge-staff-success
- Frieden T, Henning K. Lockdown is a blunt tool. We have a sharper one. *The New York Times*. May 5, 2020. Accessed May 27, 2022. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/05/05/opinion/ coronavirus-contact-tracing.html
- Cronin AM, Railey S, Fortune D, Wegener DH, Davis JB. Notes from the field: effects of the COVID-19 response on tuberculosis prevention and control efforts—United States, March–April 2020. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep. 2020;69(29):971-972. doi:10.15585/mmwr.mm6929a4
- Macomber K, Hill A, Coyle J, Davidson P, Kuo J, Lyon-Callo S. Centralized COVID-19 contact tracing in a home-rule state. *Public Health Rep.* Published online June 14, 2022. doi:10.1177/00333549221099238
- Scott SE, Mrukowicz C, Collins J, et al. Using automation, prioritization, and collaboration to manage a COVID-19 case surge in Maricopa County, Arizona, 2020. *Public Health Rep.* Published online July 4, 2022. doi:10.1177/00333549221100798
- Udeagu CCN, Huang J, Misra K, et al. Community-based workforce for COVID-19 contact tracing and prevention activities in New York City, July–December 2020. *Public Health Rep.* Published online July 1, 2022. doi:10.1177/00333549221110833
- 22. Gillwald K, Lee SH, Paegle A, et al. Rapid COVID-19 testing combined with on-site case investigation and contact tracing in an underresourced area of Salt Lake City, Utah— December 2020–April 2021. *Public Health Rep.* Forthcoming. doi:10.1177/00333549221120807
- Close RM, Coles K, Enos LA, Nashio JT, McAuley JB. Innovative and integrated contact tracing: Indian Health Service, Arizona, December 2020–January 2021. *Public Health Rep.* Published online February 22, 2022. doi:10.1177/00333549221074388
- Association of State and Territorial Health Officials. Making contact: a training for COVID-19 case investigators and contact tracers. Accessed May 27, 2022. https://astho.org/COVID-19/Making-Contact-Tracer-Training
- Gurley E. COVID-19 contact tracing. Johns Hopkins University. Accessed May 27, 2022. https://www.coursera.org/ learn/covid-19-contact-tracing
- Ruebush E, Dennison A, Lane JT, et al. Implementation of a nationwide knowledge-based COVID-19 contact tracing training program, 2020. *Public Health Rep*. Published online July 4, 2022. doi:10.1177/00333549221101327
- Bair H, Wanger JD, Shah NR. A brief history of exposure notification during the COVID-19 pandemic in the United States, 2020-2021. *Public Health Rep.* Published online June 8, 2022. doi:10.1177/00333549221099533
- Surio P, McLean JE, Jain A, et al. Digital tools adopted by public health agencies to support COVID-19 case investigation and contact tracing, United States, 2020-2021.

*Public Health Rep.* Published online August 30, 2022. doi:10.1177/00333549221116136.

- 29. Aronoff-Spencer E, Nebeker C, Wenzel AT, et al. Evaluation of key performance indicators for the California COVID-19 exposure notification system (CA Notify). *Public Health Rep.* Forthcoming.
- Loh P-S, Bershteyn A, Yee SK. Lessons learned in piloting a digital personalized COVID-19 "radar" on a university campus. *Public Health Rep.* Published online July 21, 2022. doi:10.1177/00333549221112532
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Interim guidance on risk assessment and management of persons with potential Ebola virus exposure. Updated Maay 13, 2021. Accessed May 27, 2022. https://www.cdc.gov/quarantine/interim-guidancerisk-assessment-ebola.html
- 32. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services. Interim final rule (IFC), CMS-3401-IFC, updating requirements for reporting of SARS-CoV-2 test results by (CLIA) of 1988 laboratories, and additional policy and regulatory revisions in response to the COVID-19 public health emergency. August 26, 2020. Accessed May 27, 2022. https://www. cms.gov/medicareprovider-enrollment-and-certificationsurveycertificationgeninfopolicy-and-memos-states-and/ interim-final-rule-ifc-cms-3401-ifc-updating-requirementsreporting-sars-cov-2-test-results-clia
- 33. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. COVID-19 pandemic response, laboratory data reporting: CARES Act Section 18115. March 8, 2022. Accessed May 27, 2022. https:// www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/downloads/lab/HHS-Laboratory-Reporting-Guidance-508.pdf
- Banco E. Inside America's COVID-reporting breakdown. *Politico*. August 15, 2021. Accessed May 27, 2022. https://www. politico.com/news/2021/08/15/inside-americas-covid-data-gap-502565
- Kern D, Tabidze I, Modali L, Stonehouse P, Karamustafa A. Unified response to COVID-19 case investigation and contact tracing, Chicago, December 2020–April 2021. *Public Health Rep.* Forthcoming.
- Chengane S, Cheney A, Garth S, Medcalf S. The COVID-19 response in Nebraska: how students answered the call. *Prev Chronic Dis.* 2020;17:200269. doi:10.5888/pcd17.200269
- Pogreba Brown K, Austhof E, Rosa Hernández AM, et al. Training and incorporating students in SARS-CoV-2 case investigations and contact tracing. *Public Health Rep.* 2021;136(2):154-160. doi:10.1177/0033354920974664
- 38. Harrington KRV, Siira MR, Rothschild EP, et al. A university-led contact tracing program response to a COVID-19

outbreak among students in Georgia, February–March 2021. *Public Health Rep.* Published online August 20, 2022. doi: 10.1177/00333549221113866

- Grande D, Mitra N, Marti XL, et al. Consumer views on using digital data for COVID-19 control in the United States. *JAMA Netw Open*. 2021;4(5):e2110918. doi:10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2021.10918
- 40. Liccardi I, Alekseyev J, Andersen Woltz VL, McLean JE, Zurko ME. Public willingness to engage with COVID-19 contact tracing, quarantine, and exposure notification. *Public Health Rep.* Forthcoming.
- Lash RR, Moonan PK, Byers BL, et al. COVID-19 case investigation and contact tracing in the US, 2020. *JAMA Netw* Open. 2021;4(6):e2115850. doi:10.1001/jamanetworkopen. 2021.15850
- 42. Jeon S, Rainisch G, Lash RR, et al. Estimates of cases and hospitalizations averted by COVID-19 case investigation and contact tracing in 14 health jurisdictions in the United States. *J Public Health Manag Pract*. 2022;28(1):16-24. doi:10.1097/ PHH.000000000001420
- 43. Streilein W, Finklea L, Schuldt D, et al. Evaluating COVID-19 exposure notification effectiveness with SimAEN: a simulation tool designed for public health decision making. *Public Health Rep.* Published online August 30, 2022. doi:10.1177/0 0333549221116361s
- Baseman JG, Karras BT, Revere D. Engagement in protective behaviors by digital exposure notification users during the COVID-19 pandemic, Washington State, January–June 2021. *Public Health Rep.* Published online August 2, 2022. doi:10.1177/00333549221110301
- 45. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Prioritizing case investigation and contact tracing for COVID-19. Updated February 28, 2022. Accessed May 27, 2022. https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/php/contact-tracing/contact-tracing-plan/prioritization.html
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. How to protect yourself and others. Updated February 25, 2022. Accessed May 27, 2022. https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/ prevent-getting-sick/prevention.html
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. How to talk to your close contacts: what to do if you have COVID-19. Accessed May 27, 2022. https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/ downloads/tell-your-contacts.pdf
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Quarantine and isolation calculator. Updated March 30, 2022. Accessed May 27, 2022. https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/yourhealth/quarantine-isolation.html